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Respondents represented by J. LESLIE EVITTS, III, Attorney, Fort
Smith, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 19, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 12, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 13, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury on January 12,

2008.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$317 for temporary total disability and $238 for permanent partial

disability.

5. The respondents have accepted and paid a 15 percent

anatomical impairment rating.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Controverted attorney’s fee on the 8 percent impairment

which stemmed from the surgery that was controverted.

2. Wage loss.

3. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
wage loss disability in addition to his
permanent impairment.  The claimant contends
that he continues to be in need of (sic)
medical treatment and that there may be an
issue regarding his entitlement to a spinal
cord stimulator.  The Claimant contends that
his attorney is not only entitled to an
attorney’s fee in regard to any permanent
disability awarded over and above the 15%
permanent impairment; he additionally contends
that he is entitled to an attorney’s fee from
the Respondents regarding 8% of the permanent
impairment because that impairment was
determined after surgeries for which the
Respondents denied liability.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondent contends that all medical
benefits to which the Claimant is entitled
have been or are being paid.  The Respondent
further contends that all temporary total
disability benefits to which the Claimant is
entitled have been paid.  Additionally, the
Respondent contends that on April 17, 2008,
the Claimant’s authorized treating physician,
Dr. J. Michael Standefer, released the
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Claimant from treatment to return on an as-
Needed basis and stated that the Claimant had
a 7% impairment rating to the body as a whole.
The Respondent accepted the 7% impairment
rating, which has been paid in full.  The
Claimant was then granted a change of
physician to Dr. Cyril A. Raben.  On April 29,
2009, Dr. Raben performed a microdiskectomy at
L5-S1 and the Claimant began physical therapy
in an attempt to return to work.

Thereafter, the Respondent controverted the
Claimant’s entitlement to any additional
medical treatment alleging that the Claimant
had sustained a new non-work related injury to
his low back, unrelated to his compensable
injury, and that the new injury served as a
independent intervening cause discharging the
Respondent from liability for any additional
medical treatment and/or any additional
temporary total disability benefits.  In an
Opinion issued on July 28, 2010,
Administrative Law Judge Eric Paul Wells found
that the Claimant had proven by a
preponderance of the evidence that he was
entitled to additional medical treatment in
the form of surgical intervention performed by
Dr. Raben on October 23, 2009, and the
resulting following up treatment.  Judge Wells
also found that the Claimant had proven by
preponderance of the evidence his entitlement
to additional temporary total disability
benefits from August 19, 2009, to a date yet
to be determined, and that the Claimant’s
attorney was entitled to an attorney’s fee on
those benefits awarded commiserate with the
Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Law.  The
Respondent filed a timely Appeal to the Full
Commission.  Judge Wells’ Opinion was affirmed
by the Full Commission in an Opinion filed
January 19, 2011, and is now the law of the
case.  

The Respondent further contends that on June
7, 2010, Dr. Raben opined that the Claimant
had reached maximum medical improvement.
Accordingly, the Respondent paid temporary
total disability benefits in the amount of 41
weeks and 5 days, in full payment of all
temporary total disability benefits awarded by
the Full Commission, together with interest
and attorney fees.  
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The Respondent further contends that on March
2, 2011, the Claimant’s attorney first
provided the Respondent with Dr. Raben’s
report of August 4, 2010, in which he assessed
the Claimant with a 15% total permanent
impairment rating.  The Respondent accepted
the additional 8% impairment rating, which has
been paid in full.  The Respondent contends
that it did not controvert the additional 8%
impairment rating and therefore the Respondent
is not responsible for the Respondent’s one
half of the attorney’s fee on that amount.   

The Respondent further contends that while the
Claimant cannot return to his pre-injury job,
discovery is currently ongoing and the full
extent of the Claimant’s disability cannot be
determined at this time.  The Respondent
reserves the right to state its remaining
contentions upon the completion of discovery.”

The claimant is a twenty-nine-year-old male who was employed

by the respondent as a sheriff’s deputy on January 12, 2008, when

he suffered a compensable injury to his back.  The claimant was

injured when another vehicle ran a stop sign and collided head on

with the patrol car he was driving.

The claimant’s injury was accepted as compensable and he was

treated by Dr. Standefer who determined that the claimant had a

herniated disc but did not recommend surgery.  Although, Dr.

Standefer did assess a 7 percent whole body impairment rating due

to the claimant’s compensable injury.

The claimant then saw Dr. Raben who performed surgery on the

claimant’s back which included an arthroscopically assisted micro

diskectomy.  The claimant later had a second surgery due to his

compensable injury on October 23, 2009, again performed by Dr.

Raben.  The operative report indicates that an anterior lumbar

interbody fusion, L4-5 and L5-S1, was performed.
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After his second surgical intervention the claimant continued

to treat with Dr. Raben post surgery until June 7, 2010, when Dr.

Raben determined the claimant had reached “maximum medical

intervention from his surgery.”  Dr. Raben’s report from that visit

also stated:

“...He would not be allowed to go back to his
usual and customary line of employment.  He is
totally disabled from that and, as stated, I
have suggested job restriction, reeducation,
and retraining.  At this point, he has started
his education and is looking at a new line of
work.”

In the plan portion of that medical document, Dr. Raben also

indicates that the claimant can return to work with “light

sedentary” work restrictions.

On August 4, 2010, Dr. Raben authored a letter to the

claimant’s attorney informing him that he has assessed a 15 percent

impairment to the body as a whole.  The respondents have accepted

and paid this 15 percent anatomical impairment rating as set forth

in the stipulation portion of the pre-hearing order.

The claimant testified that after he was released by Dr.

Raben, he did take a job working for his father as an aircraft

instrument technician.  This job was at a company that was owned

and operated by his father.  At the hearing, the claimant gave the

following credible testimony regarding that job and his

difficulties performing his duties as follows:

“Q. What did your job duties involve?

A. Sit at a bench, disassembly and repair
and reassembly of aircraft instrumentation.

Q. Were you able to perform that job?
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A. Not well, sir.

Q. Did you perform the job eight hours a
day, five days a week?

A. No, sir.

Q. How – what kind of hours did you have?

A. The shop was open 8:00 to 5:00, I would
come in work for an hour or two, usually be
resting for several hours.  I’d say a total of
maybe three to four hours a day, sir.

Q. And how were you able to work three or
four hours a day and still keep a job?

A. I wasn’t, sir.

Q. What happened to your job?

A. I had to quit, sir.

Q. And did your father have some involvement
in that job?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. What was his – what was his authority in
that job?  I mean, how was he involved in the
job?

A. My father is both the supervisor and
owner of the company, 
sir.

Q. Was he able to try to accommodate you
since you’re his son?

A. Yes, sir he did try.

Q. Even with those accommodations were you
able to do the job?

A. No, sir.

Q. Was there any heavy lifting involved in
the job?

A. No, sir.
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Q. How did trying to do the job affect your
condition as far as you could tell?

A. Sitting for the increased time would or
excusing me, sitting for the length of time
I’d increased pain.  I wasn’t able to
concentrate on the job very well, sir.

Q. How long did you stay at that job?

A. Three to four months, I believe, sir.”

The claimant also testified that he attempted to return to

school through correspondence classes.  He gave the following

credible testimony regarding his attempt to do so and the problems

he encountered in this attempt as follows:

“Q. Tell us about that.  What kind of
schooling were you trying to do?

A. I went through a seminary school to
obtain my credentials for the Assembly of God.
I took one online course, sir.

Q. Did you finish that course?

A. No, sir.

Q. Why not?

A. I was unable to pass their test.  I was
not able to concentrate enough to pass the
test, sir.

Q. Did you have any problems concentrating
before you got hurt back in January of 2008?

A. No, sir.

Q. Now you were employed by law enforcement,
Sheriff’s Office?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you have to take any kind of tests to
get that job?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Did you have any problems passing it?

A. No, sir.”

The claimant was seen by Dr. Wayne Brooks at the Brooks Pain

Clinic on several occasions in 2010 and 2011 due to the continued

pain associated with his compensable injury.  During much of that

same time period, the claimant would also see Dr. Rodney Routsong

at the Neurosurgery Center Northwest in Springdale, Arkansas.  On

July 20, 2011, Dr. Routsong recommended the claimant go through a

dorsal column stimulator trial.

On December 27, 2011, Dr. Stephen Irwin performed the trial

lead implantation on the claimant for his spinal cord stimulator.

Three days later on December 30, 2011, those leads were removed and

the progress note from that procedure states:

“Andrew L. McIntosh presents today for SCS
lead pull.  He has had at least 60 percent
pain relief with the trial.  He wishes to go
forward with the implantation.  He “loves it”
denies fever, purulence redness.”

At the time of the hearing, in this matter, the claimant had not

had the permanent spinal cord stimulator implant but was scheduled

to do so.

The medical records and testimony both show that the claimant

was seen at Sparks Regional Medical Center’s emergency room on

November 8, 2010, and St. Edward Mercy Medical Center’s emergency

room on August 3, 2010, due to a fall sustained by the claimant.

After review of those records, the claimant’s testimony and the

balance of the medical records, I do not believe the claimant’s
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fall had any effect on considerations of permanent disability in

this matter.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss in this matter.  In doing so, we will

consider factors including the claimant’s age, education, work

experience, physical restrictions, and the claimant’s willingness

to work.  Again, the claimant is twenty-nine years of age,

graduated from high school, and attended a year of vocational

college to become certified as a basic EMT.

The claimant testified that he began working when he was

eighteen years of age at Simmons Foods as a maintenance mechanic.

That job required the claimant to repair and replace mechanical

equipment in a chicken processing plant.  He testified that job

included activities such as climbing, bending, and stooping and he

could not do that in his present physical condition.  The claimant

also worked for Stepping Stone School where his job duties involved

home health care.  The claimant testified that he had a client that

was wheelchair bound and that he would work to help reassimilate

him into society through making social connections; however, that

job did require physical labor in that the claimant had to load and

unload the wheelchair bound client into and out of vehicles.

The claimant also worked for Lowe’s Home Improvement in the

customer service department.  The claimant helped customers find

items and helped customers carry merchandise to their automobiles.

The claimant testified that included law mowers, weed eaters, air-

conditioning units, and other types of law and garden equipment.
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The claimant worked for Angel Care EMS for a period of about three

years where he was an EMT.  The claimant also spent time at

Southwest EMS prior to his employment with the respondent in this

matter.  The claimant testified that his job duties included

responding to 911 emergency medical calls and providing emergency

care to patients while in route to the hospital.  The claimant then

began to work for the respondent at the Crawford County Sheriff’s

Office as a deputy.  This required the claimant to pass a test

before he could be certified as a sheriff’s deputy.

Dr. Raben, in his report dated June 7, 2010, made it clear

that the claimant was not going to be able to return to his

previous employment with the respondent in this matter and also

placed the claimant with a work restriction of “light sedentary.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave credible testimony

regarding the effects of his work related injury as follows:

“Q. Tell us in your own words what there is
about your condition that’s different now as
compared to how it was before this accident
happened.

A. Unable to sit for long periods of time,
sir.  Unable to stand for long periods of
time.  I have to take a lot of medicine that
causes drowsiness.  I have trouble remembering
things.  I don’t sleep well at night, so I’m
tired throughout the day.  

Q. How much can you lift?

A. Less than twenty pounds, sir.”

The claimant did have a very good result from the spinal cord

stimulator trial and testified that it brought his pain level to a

5 out of 10 with a 10 being the worst pain.  This testimony is
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consistent with the medical records from the spinal cord stimulator

trial.  I do believe that the spinal cord stimulator does provide

some mitigation to the claimant’s wage loss; however, it is only a

mitigation and does not return the claimant to his pre-injury

physical condition.

The respondents, in this matter, employed a certified

vocational counselor to work with the claimant.  The vocational

counselor’s name was Melinda Cox and in her testimony she informed

the Commission that she is a certified rehabilitation counselor.

Ms. Cox testified that she met with the claimant and prepared a

vocational evaluation report after reviewing medical records

supplied to her by the respondent.  That report is found at

Respondents’ Exhibit 2, Pages 21 through 28.  That report

identifies some jobs that Ms. Cox believes the claimant is capable

of performing and that she believed to be present in the current

job market.  However, the claimant credibly testified that he

contacted the majority of those employers and only one of those

employers that he contacted actually had a job opening.  I have

considered the testimony and reports of Ms. Cox in making my

determination of wage loss disability benefits.  During cross

examination, the claimant also testified affirmatively that he had

been approved at this point for social security disability.

It is clear that the claimant has severe physical limitations

due to his compensable injury which I do believe are mitigated to

some extent by his use of the spinal cord stimulator.  However,

given the facts of this case and factors including the claimant’s
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age, education, work history, physical limitations, and willingness

to work, I find that the claimant has sustained wage loss due to

his compensable injury and that wage loss is in an amount that

would equal 35 percent impairment to the body as a whole.  This

amount is in addition to the 15 percent anatomical impairment

rating to the body as a whole that the respondents have accepted

and paid.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 12, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 13, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to wage loss disability benefits due to his

compensable injury in an amount that would be equal to a whole body

impairment of 35 percent.

3. The claimant and respondents had initially agreed to have

the Commission decide the issue of a controverted attorney’s fee on

the 8 percent impairment which stemmed from a surgery that was

controverted.  The parties have settled that issue after the
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hearing but prior to my opinion being issued in this matter and

have asked me not to consider that issue.  Inasmuch, I have given

no consideration to the issue of a controverted attorney’s fee due

to the settlement of that issue by the parties.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter

commiserate with the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant wage loss benefits in

an amount that would be equal to a 35 percent whole body

impairment.  This amount is over and above the 15 percent whole

body anatomical impairment agreed to and previously paid by the

respondents.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.
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This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

 ______________________________
    ERIC PAUL WELLS

    ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


